





�


BHI IRAN NEWSLETTER


Volume 3	Spring 1998


SEMI-ANNUAL UPDATE		


�
Notice - Because of the number of persons on the mailing list, it is become necessary to do the Newsletter on a subscription basis. If you wish to continue to subscribe, the cost will be $5.00/year (2 issues per year).  The cost covers supplies (paper, ink, envelopes, stamps) as well as copying costs.   Please submit your payment if you have not already made a donation in excess of $10 in 1997 or $5.00 in 1998.  Those persons who have already contributed $10 or more last year do not need to subscribe (you will be automatically renewed). I am listing those people at the end of this letter - I failed to write down a few names, so please let me know if I have left you off the list and I will correct my records.  If there is a surplus of funds at the time of the reunion, they will be contributed to reunion expenses.  Thanks for understanding.





ONCE LOST, BUT NOW FOUND


Loren & Mary Lynn Strange, Maryville, TN


Loren and Mary Lynn, now married for 45 years,  lived in Versailles, KY from 1979 to 1986 where Loren worked as an Accident Prevention Specialist with a major insurance company.  They moved to Maryville, TN in 1986 where they still reside.  Loren works as  Corporate President selling and installing programmable moving electronics display systems.  


He enjoys displaying his classic 1966 Ford Thunderbird, golfing and travel.  Mary Lynn’s hobbies include reading, shopping and travel.  They have four children, Patricia, Barbara, Sheila and Loren Carl Jr. who also worked for BHI, Iran.  


Loren remembers many enjoyable conversations with his neighbor, an Iranian Army Aviator who was on General Kharsodatt (sp) staff and training of the Iranians who were to run the aircraft and ground equipment accident prevention programs.  They traveled in Germany, France, Holland and Denmark while on leave from BHI.  Mary Lynn and Jan Tuggey’s trip to Afghanistan resulted in their being caught in the capital city when King Faud was overthrown and killed.  The tour was sponsored by the American embassy in Tehran.  They have also vacationed in Japan, Australia, various seaside spots in the Caribbean, and National Parks (Niagara Falls, Grand Canyon, Yellowstone, and the Smokies).  Here’s a picture of Loren, Sr.


























Loren Strange


John & Lorrie Landers, Chesterfield, MO


Like many former BHIers, the Landers have done their share of moving around.  Since John and Lorrie left Iran at different times, they caught up with each other in Fort Worth, TX.  A few months later they found themselves in New Orleans, with other refugees from Iran (Myron Scoggins, Larry Sparr, Janice Zalowski, J. C. Bell).  


In 1980 they joined ARAMCO in Dhahran, Saudi Arabia, where they ran into many others they had known in Iran.  They worked there until 1986.  Travel is common with this group, but one of their more outstanding trips was to Norway visiting Lorries relatives on the way back to the US.  Their daughter Kristi and Lorrie’s parents joined them in Germany.  Their personal guide was a cousin, the Headmaster of The Royal Academe - a better guide than a history teacher.


In 1987 they worked for Douglas Aircraft Co. in Long Beach, CA and in 1990 transferred to St. Louis with McDonnell Douglas.  They plan to retire to their condo in Hurst, Texas in 1998, and are looking forward to returning to Dallas/Ft.Worth.  Their daughter Kristi Rae and her family live in Arlington, where she has a new 9 1/2 pound baby boy (born Sept. 23, 1997).  So they are anxious to be near their new grandson.  Kristi works for American Airlines in Dallas, and her husband David Wright is a Dentist in Arlington.


They are looking forward to the 1999 BHI Reunion.


Jose & Gina Jimenez, Benbrook, TX  


Jose & Gina were in Iran with BHI for four years and would probably still be there were it not for the Ayatollah.  Jose worked at Mehrabad Airport in Materials Management for three years and then worked at Field Operations in Bagishaw Air Base for their final year.  They were about to transfer to BOC when their career plans were abruptly altered.


After Iran, Jose worked for John Gilbert at General Dynamics in Fort Worth.  He later worked for Lockheed for over 17 years when the “Big lay-off” changed his career plans again, and he retired from Lockheed.  


After being laid off, he contacted Don Winters at Bell Helicopter where he was offered a position in Hurst, TX.  He now works for Don, and has been with Bell Helicopter for 2 1/2 years.  They were destined to be associated with Bell in one way or another!


























Jose & Gina


Mac & Shirley McNair, Fort Worth, TX


Shirley & Mac were in Tehran from 1974 through 1977, living in Shemran area.  Mac was a Depot Sr. Liaison Engineer, and Shirley worked in the Material and Transportation Departments at HDMC, Mehrabad. They became good friends with their landlord and family, though they lost contact with them when the Shah left.  They enjoyed skiing at Dizin and Shem Shak, meeting new friends and attending parties.  Learning to drive in Tehran traffic and on the highways was NOT fun!  They traveled to many countries while living there; the Far East, Europe, Asia and the Soviet Union as well as many interesting cities in Iran.


When returning to  Ft. Worth/Dallas mid-cities area, Mac went to work for General Dynamics as a Field Service Engineer.  They went on assignment to Israel for 2 1/2 years in support of the F-16.  While in Israel they wanted to visit friends in Saudi, but were not permitted by the Israeli Government to visit any Arab (Moslem) country and return to Israel.  They found Israel interesting and traveled extensively to Christian Holy places and historical sites. When this assignment ended, GD sent them to Europe for several months to lead an inspection and retrofit team effort at the F-16 bases in Belgium, the Netherlands, Denmark and Norway.  Weekends included much travel to other European countries.


Upon returning home, Mac was assigned as Logistics Project Engineer to F-16 Foreign Military Sales Programs, until he took early retirement shortly after Locheed bought out G-D.  He took retirement on Friday and began working for Bell Helicopter the following Monday, where he is now Sr. Logistics Engineer in the support equipment group of military supportability.  They have since bought a new home in the mid-cities area.


Shirley was involved in a serious car accident in March ‘96, and has been trying to recuperate ever since.  She has been instrumental in obtaining addresses of everyone.  Please feel free to contact her if you have address updates, or questions, and live in the Ft. Worth area.





























Shirley & Mac McNair


Mike & Diane McHugh, Dhahran, Saudi Arabia


Since leaving Iran in January ‘79,  Mike has lived in Texas, Wyoming and Colorado.  Mike and wife Diane,  moved to Dhahran Saudi Arabia in December 1990, just in time for the Gulf War.  It was nowhere near as exciting as the “revolution”, but still made for some nervous nights.


Mike does the medical purchasing for Aramco’s large hospital in Dhahran.  Until December, Diane worked at the Aramco school in the administration office.   Mike plans to stay a few more years (to receive his retirement benefits), then return to their home in Castle Rock, Colorado just south of Denver.  Diane has just moved back to Colorado, and they are giving it a go at long-distance romance.  


25 Aramcons went to Iran  for a tour (October ‘97)  for a visit (I’m a little envious!). Twenty-four were women and ONE man,  The US Consulate in Dhahran asked the man not to go, but he’s going anyway.  This is the 2nd or 3rd trip Aramcons have made to Iran and they always enjoy it.  The consulate told Mike not to go since he filed a claim against Iran in ‘79.  Even though he received nothing, the Consulate says Iran supposedly has all the names and would “nail” you if you went back - Mike thought it might be risky so did not join the tour.


Jerry and Anne Lauer, Orlando, FL


I had a brief note from the Lauer’s - please send a little more detail for the next letter!  Thanks! 


Jerry retired from Martin Marietta in 1985, plays golf, and is busy with volunteer work and family.  





Victor and Debbie Noe, Saudi Arabia


Victor and Debbie were in Isfahan during the evacuation.  He initially went to Iran as a Helicopter Instructor Pilot, but after a few months transferred to Human Resources as housing manager.  Debbie worked for BOC and BHI.  When they were evacuated, she was the secretary for the Human Resources Manager.


They currently work at Boeing, McDonnell Douglas Services in Taif, Saudi Arabia, which is on the western side near Jeddah.   Victor and Debbie look forward to a 1999 reunion.





Tom and Barbara Cypher, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia


Tom and Barbara are in their 13th year living in Riyadh.  They have two sons,  Healey (age 13) and Ryan (age 8 1/2).  They maintain a summer home in Lincoln Nebraska and return there several times each year.   The heat is repressive in the summer, so they spend several months in their home in Lincoln when school is not in session.  All their relatives also live in the area, so they immerse themselves with family activities.


They greatly enjoy living in Saudi and are actively involved with their children.  They are on the Cub Scout Pack Committee, various school committees, and spend much quality time with them. Healey is working toward his Eagle Scout badge in Boy Scouts, and Ryan is in a Bear troop.   


They live in an area called the Diplomatic Quarter, so have neighbors from many different countries who are employed by their countries embassies.   The Quarter has many bike trails, walking paths and palm groves that offer hours of outdoor activity.  


Tom is the Director of the Urban Intelligence System for the Arriyadh Development Authority.  His office is a 5-minute bike ride away, and he enjoys his work immensely.  Tom has written and published hundreds of articles about their part of the world, and Barbara has just started publishing articles primarily about the teaching profession.   Barbara teaches 5th grade at the American School in Riyadh, where she is happy in her work also.  Money Management recently published an article featuring the Cyphers on Americans living overseas and money management.
























































Tom with boys                                     Barbara with boys





Robert and Jean Williams, Fort Worth, TX


Robert and Jean have been married for over 56 years and have two children, Kathleen Williams, age 52 and an RN, and Keith Williams, age 46 an Airline Captain.  Bob retired from the Army in 1974 and from Textron in 1982.  He spent from 1979 to 1982 closing down BHI (he was the President of BHI), and is presently on the Board of Directors of Bell Helicopter Arabia and Telemedia, and consultant with the Executive Services Crops and the Tarrent County Dispute Resolution Service.  Bob was in the Army from 1940 to 1974 and worked and lived wherever was required.  1974 to present lived in Fort Worth, TX.  Their business and leisure travel have taken them all over the world.


He recalls the evacuation when BHI showed everyone to be the most spirited, competent, most cohesive, organized company in Iran.  There are many non-BHI people who thank BHI for leading and assisting them in getting out of the country.  Here’s a picture of Bob:




















Bob Williams


Wayne Holbrook, Breckenridge, TX


Wayne was a former Isfahan employee and I am including his letter verbatim:


I would like to say HI to all of the BHI fellow employees and families!  Thanks a million for your support of Country Caravan on NIRT radio every Friday 10:05 - 11:00 am.  Your letters of request, phone visits to the station made the Caravan program the most listened to on International radio.  George Jones and I were very thankful for this.


I would also like to say “Thanks a Million” to Mr. Howard Moore, BHI Director of Training at the Isfahan facility for making Caravan a reality, including the Isfahan BHI Teen Club and our annual Family Day.  Plus, thanks to the country band (BHI) and the BHI sky divers that took a very big part in the entertainment at the Tehran BHI family day events located at the football stadium facility.


Today I am a retiree from the Lockheed-Martin Co, Marietta, GA.  I am thankful for the BHI professional men and women I worked with.


In Iran, Dave Stockton, Gary Hunt, the late Raymond Groves and the staff at Bedford, TX sent to Iran the very best techs, families and management people ever sent overseas from America.  I am thankful to have been a small part of the best team in Field Service Operations aviation history.


Wayne is still involved with Country Music and sent a newspaper article about a music performance done with 2 other musicians at a Nursing Home.  






































Wayne Holbrook


Tom A. Moore, Vancouver, WA


Tom’s tour in Iran began in Spring of 1974 when he came to work for Al Bozelli in Contracts Management.  He and Al  have known each other since the Southeast Asia days where they both worked in Vietnam for Philco in support of the war effort. 


 Since leaving Iran in 1978, he stayed with BHI for several months then joined Telemedia, Inc. where he was on assignment to Saudi Arabia at Dharan for awhile, then to Israel with Management Support Associates where he participated in the building of the two new airbases in the Negev as part of the Camp David peace agreement.  


From that project, he went back to Telemedia and was assigned to Yanbu, Saudi Arabia, to head up the Human Resources Development Institute.  He stayed there for five years, finished the project and decamped to Egypt.  He spent another five years there as Logistics Manager/ asst. PM for a project to build, staff and equip an Egyptian Air Academy at Belbeis, a mini-version of the USAF Academy at Colorado Springs.


He left there in 1988 and returned to Portland where he started consulting for a small company, Command Management Services, providing logistical support services for Federal projects.  His temporary work soon became permanent, and he has been there ever since.


Tom has fond memories of the people he worked with, his Iranian friends and neighbors and the wonderful sights and sounds of the region.  He would like to return someday to see what changes have been made.





Edward A. Stewart - correction to last newsletter


Ed wanted a correction published about his marital status, since he did not explain it to me and was misrepresented in the last letter.  Ed’s wife’s name was Nives while he worked for BHI.  She was very active there working in the Thrift Shop at the Cobra House, and was a member of the bridge group.  She died in March 1988 of cancer.  Ed remarried in 1990 to his present wife, Karin.  So hope this sets the record straight, and eliminates any confusion caused....


Ed would really appreciate hearing from any old friends of theirs!!





Chet McKeen, Arlington, TX


I’m sad to report that Virginia died in February of this year, and send my deepest condolences to Chet.  Chet and Virginia have three children, David (50), Karen (47), and Tom (40) and were married over 51 years.  They returned from Iran in 1979 when he became VP Procurement for Bell then VP Materiel in 1982.  He retired from Bell in 1989 and started two Corporations, Logistic Services International Inc., and ISFS, Inc, both are still in operation.  They have lived at their present address since returning from Iran.


Their hobbies and interests include golf, cruising, travel trailer caravans, and serving on Boards of non-profit social sector corporations (Salvation Army, Cancer Care Services and Executive Service Corps). 


Chet recalls parties on the roof of the Cobra House, traveling in the country looking for carpets.  One of his more exciting experiences was spent on February 14, 1979 in the Hilton Hotel.  He also remembers sitting in Tony Malony’s bathroom when the Khomieni searchers burst in - was thrilling! (one you most likely could have lived without).  The “Spirit” of BHI was unique in his experience, such friendly cohesiveness is RARE..  Here’s a picture of Chet:

















 








Keith and Ruth Tempel, Kuwait


Keith worked in Teheran in the Purchasing Department (Procurement) from May 1974 to February 1979.  He has since worked for 1 year in Holland and 3 years in Saudi Arabia.  He is presently with Kuwait Dynamics, Ltd. working on his third year.





Al and Vi Sonntag, Orlando, FL


Al and Vi consider their friends made in Iran among the best overseas.  After the evacuation, they went to Saudi Arabia where they remained for 12 years until taking early retirement in 1991.  They then established, operated and sold, successively and successfully, two businesses in Florida.  Except for baby-sitting their three granddaughters, they are now fully retired.  


They travel frequently and spend several months each year in Thailand.  


They remember Tony Maloney and Tom Arms running the gauntlet to attend what was to be their last New Year’s party in Teheran.  Karl and Virginiamarie Seemann were the only other brave souls to join them on that memorable night.  They were serenaded by a local chorus that did not sing in harmony.


Bob Wolvek was assigned to the Amirabad Training Center where he kept everyone laughing; only his typewriter was faster than his quips.


Frank Russo must be kidding about being retired; we worked together in Vietnam and Thailand.  “I bet he has tagged all his furniture”. 


Vi and Al recently celebrated their 30th wedding anniversary.  They remember with fondness and appreciation the good times and enduring friendships that are a part of their Iranian experience.



































 Al & Vi Sonntag


John & Louise Duncan, Winston Salem, NC


John and Louise have recently moved from Tennessee to North Carolina.  From 1979-80 he was in New Orleans working on the Strategic Petroleum Reserve.  Louise worked as a part-time nurse and full time Mother for 4 kids.  


From 1980-85 they lived in Oak Ridge, TN where John was working on a Gas Centrifuge for DOE.  Louise got her Masters in Nursing and was still full time Mother.   Their oldest two kids John and Mike graduated from High School.


From 1985-1988 Marietta, GA John was working for OHM Corp and Weston as Project Manger in environmental cleanups.  Louise became Director of Nursing at a local hospital; and twins - Nina and Brian graduated from high school in 1988.


From 1988-90 back to Oak Ridge, TN working for SAIC as Project Manger on environmental project in Alaska.  Louise was working at Baptist Hospital, and Nina started to UNC-CH and Brian joined the  Marines


1990-Nov 97 Oak Ridge, TN worked for Bechtel Environmental as Project Manager on EPA Superfund Projects.  Louise served 4 years as Vice President of Nursing at a hospital in Crossville, TN., 3 years as Regional Director with a home health company.  Nina and Brian both graduated from UNC-CH


From Dec. 97 to present-- Winston-Salem, NC where John is  Vice President for F.L. Osborne and Associates, Inc.  He has joined college friend in two person environmental company whose main work is asbestos and lead abatement.  They presently use a lot of temporary employees to do asbestos removals and has had only had 3 days off since Christmas, which is good. The main thing is that he does not have to sit behind a desk any more, but is in the field running jobs, and having a ball.(And we they even be making a little money),  Louise has changed jobs but still doing consulting in home health (Business partner's wife was Louise's roommate in nursing college).  John Jr. is married with 2 year old (Virginia), number two is due in April.  He is working for Pfizer in CT.  Son Mike is married with 2 stepdaughters (11 & 8) and has 2 boys, Matthew and Andrew (5 &2).  Mike is working for himself as mobile mechanic in west GA.  Nina was married in March 1997, and lives in Raleigh, NC, working in a medical software company.  Brian is in his first year medical school in Greenville, NC.


Hardy and Jackie Reed, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia


Hardy worked for BHI from November 1973 through March 1979, and was in Tehran from February 1978 through January 1979.


Hardy is now Manager of Human Resources for Boeing Middle East in Riyadh, Saudi Arabia.  His career with Boeing started in January 1986 up until his present assignment in April of 1996.  He has enjoyed meeting many old BHI friends in Saudi.  His son, Douglas, is in graduate school at Kansas University, while his daughter, Jennifer is starting Wichita State in January 1998.  Hardy’s wife of 22 years, Kathy, passed away in January 1995.  He has been blessed by having remarried to his beautiful wife, Jackie.  She is very special.  Together they have four sons, three daughters, plus six grandchildren.  He misses everyone from the BHI days.


Jack & Jit Parton, Wichita, KS 


Jack and Jit have a  4 1/2 year old daughter Evie Lane (they had a late start on their family)  Jack is a contract engineer for Lear Jet Wichita for the past 2 1/2 years and works an average of 58 hours per week.  He had retired for four years before Las Vegas, but went back to work to provide entertainment, vacations, and lessons for their young daughter.  He worked for 6 months as a contract engineer for Northrop-B2, Lockheed Aircraft and from ‘79 to ‘90 as a Sr. Liaison Engineer.  They love travel, and have been to Hong Kong, Singapore, Bangkok, Hawaii, Southern California, Orlando,  Vegas and many other places since leaving Iran.  Jit is a full time mom and housewife, and enjoys tennis and jogging.  They are busy with gymnastics, swimming lessons, piano lessons, and playing with Evie.  They have taken her to Disneyland (CA), Seaworld, San Diego Zoo and Vegas twice since they have been there - she was born in Vegas.


Jack remembers the bus rides and accidents common in morning rush hour, and once while walking, the traffic backup came down the sidewalk so he had to move.   He also recalls an incident where Stephenie Benshoff and another gal, Cher were jogging on Eisenhauer where a big Jube ran down middle.  One of the “Local” boys was going to grab a handful (they called it jostling for girls without a chidore).  The “local” was small and Cher about 170 lbs was moving quckly - when he reached out, she hit him with her shoulder and knocked him into the jube - he loves to recall that story.









































Jack Parton


Sharon (Knapp) McGee & Mike, New Port Richie, FL


After Sharon left Iran, she went to Israel for a short stint, and now resides in Florida.  She has recently married her sweetheart of 10 years.  She and Mike run an Irish Pub and Restaurant in New Port Richie which takes up a large part of each day.  They have very little time for relaxation, but enjoy eating seafood, spending time with friends, going to the racetrack and doing some US travel on occasion.  I have been fortunate to keep in touch with Sharon somewhat over the years, and below is a picture of Sharon and I last October during my visit with her.






































Notice to Graduates of Tehran American School:  (parents, please notify your children)


There will be a reunion for Tehran American School attendees in August, 1998, to be held in Orlando, Florida.  The contact name and address follows:


Joe Condrill


TAS, Inc.


PO Box 29805


San Antonio, TX  78229-9805





Obituaries


Virginia McKeen, Max Drigget, Royce Carter, Noel Moore, Lloyd Kerchner, Delk Oden, Warren Harbor, Wiley Johnston


Paid Subscribers to Newsletter, in Alphabetical Order


Johnny Bentley, Bill Boyd. Bill Brown, JT Evans, Wayne Holbrook, Jose Jimenez, Tom Jurkowski, Bill Klim, Tom Krohn, Tony Maloney, Mike McHugh, Mary Ann Hudak, Ed Landry, Chet McKeen, Mac McNair, Tom Moore, HT Ogle, Jack Parton, Don Pitts, Jack Russ, Frank Russo, Mark Ruwe, Roger Shields, Al Sonntag, Ed Stewart, Bill Weaver, Bob Williams, Don Winters, George Young (If you have sent money in ‘98 and don’t see your name, please let me know and I will correct my records)


Reunion Update


The Reunion Committee (Texas group) and I met on March 7, 1998 for the initial planning meeting of the BHI ‘99 Reunion.  The weekend selected for the reunion is October 15-17, 1999 with an alternate date of October 22-24, 1999 (in case we are unable to secure facilities for the first date).  We intend to have 3-days of activities from which you can chose to attend, to allow maximum time for visiting with old friends, and making new ones. Saturday evening will be the “big” reunion event, and we are planning entertainment, interesting guests, good food, and more We will announce further details once they are in place.  Please indicate your interest in attending by mailing the form enclosed (or e-mail to ALLGRIN @aol.com a yes/no/maybe)- all arrangements are contingent upon the number of persons we will be hosting.  (If you have already mailed a form, it is not necessary to mail another).  The Reunion committee (Texas) includes: 


Beth Algrin, Bill Klim, Kyle Harder, Farideh Kermani, Mike McCormack, Shirley & Mac McNair, Gina & Jose Jimenez, Bill & Pat Boyd, Wayne Holbrook, Mary Ann Hudak, Theda Howell, Bob & Marty Renn, Chuck & Kathy Spivey, Don Pitts, Tommy & Ellen Forbes.  Others assisting with publicity and locating people are:  Mark Ruwe, Bill Quinn, Sharon Juergens, John & Lorrie Landers, Carl Strange Sr.,  Ron Richards, Tony Maloney,  Myron & Connie Scoggins.  If you would like to join the committee and assist in the planning, there will be need for more assistance, especially if you are in the Ft. Worth area.  Just contact anyone on the Texas committee - or send an e-mail.  Following are a few pictures from the reunion meeting (during a break of course). !st Picture (L to R); Kyle Harder, Mike McCormack, Bill Boyd, 2nd Picture; Bill & Pat Boyd, 3rd Picture; (L to R) Don Pitts, Theda Howell, Mary Ann Hudak.
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